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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 26th January 2010, there were present: 


Councillor
Mrs S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr   D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)

Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell




Mr   P Kay





Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan




Mr   R Phelps

Also Present:


District Councillors


Dennis Riley

Grace Bensted


Gloucestershire Constabulary
PC Rob Dix







WPC Julie Evans

At the opening of the meeting all those present stood to observe a minute’s silence in memory of Councillor Chris Lusty.

PUBLIC FORUM

One member of the public was present, but as no questions were raised the Public Forum closed at 7.02pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Hughes, Thorne, Weston and District Councillors Meredith-Edwards and County Councillor Hale.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

168.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 15TH DECEMBER 2009 AND 

19TH JANUARY 2010
It was proposed that the minutes of the meetings held on 15th December 2009 and 19th January 2010 be accepted and signed by the Mayor.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

169.
MATTERS ARISING

The Mayor reported that there appeared to be funds available for youth shelters as she had heard that one was being provided in Bream.  It was agreed that the matter should be raised with the Crime and Disorder Team with a view to securing a youth shelter for Coleford.

The Clerk reported that she had been assured by the District Council that new toilet facilities would be provided in the town car park by the end of the financial year. 

170.
POLICE REPORT

PC Dix circulated comparative crime figures for Coleford, the Forest of Dean South and Gloucester City for the last 6 years.  Councillors noted that the figures showed a steady downward trend over the 6 year period.

171.
ALCOHOL CONSUMPTION IN DESIGNATED PUBLIC PLACES
Councillors noted the proposal to designate controls on the consumption of alcohol.  The Clerk explained that it was not feasible to designate the whole parish as this would unnecessarily include large areas of open space.  The proposed boundary could however be amended in the light of experience.

PC Dix pointed out that the proposals would not lead to a ban on alcohol consumption but would give the police greater powers to deal with anti-social behaviour related to drinking in public places.

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted and reviewed in 6 months time.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote, the proposal was accepted with eight in favour, none against and one abstention.

172.
PROVISION OF GRIT BINS
Councillors noted the list of locations and number of grit bins in the Parish.  The Clerk said that a number of requests for additional bins had been received and there may be scope for relocating some of the existing ones.

It was proposed that the matter be referred to the Public Safety Committee for consideration.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Allaway-Martin

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

173.
COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLAN

Councillors noted the letter from the District Council dated 4th January 2010 and agreed to participate in preparing a Community Emergency Plan.

174.
GYPSY, TRAVELLER AND TRAVELLING SHOWPEOPLE SITE 
IDENTIFICATION
Councillors noted the request for information from the District Council and it was 
agreed to feed any comments back to the Clerk.

175.
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

It was proposed that Cllr Kay should be appointed to the Highways Committee

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Howell

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

176.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The decisions of the Planning Committee meeting held on 19th January 2010 were noted.

177.
MEMBERS’ REPORTS

The Mayor reported that, along with the Mayors of Lydney and Cinderford, she had met with the new Chief Constable of Gloucestershire in Coleford.  The meeting had been very positive.  The Chief Constable had taken on board the previous lack of communication and said that this would not happen again.

The Chief Constable promised to follow up on a number of points raised during the meeting.  He will provide up to date information on the current number of uniformed officers in the Forest of Dean.  He will investigate the possibility of updating CCTV cameras in Coleford.  He will ensure that information relating to the opening times and telephone contacts at police reception areas receive publicity.  He promised to review charges for policing future Coleford Music Festivals.

He said that no decision had been taken regarding the possible merging of the Forest North and South Police areas.

He said that it was very unlikely that police cells would reopen in the Forest.  However a Private Finance Initiative was being considered for Police Authorities.  This may provide a solution to the costly and time consuming practice of having to take offenders to Gloucester for processing.

It was agreed that the meeting had been a promising start.

The Mayor said she had attended the opening of the new reception area at St. John’s School on 22nd January.

Cllr Atherley said he had also attended the opening at St. John’s School, and on 23rd January he had attended the Hospice Burns Night at Forest Hills.

Cllr Howell said he had attended a Standards Committee investigation exercise on 25th January.  The DVD used in the exercise was available on loan from the District Council and it was agreed that it should be borrowed for other Councillors to see.

Cllr Elsmore said he had attended a Local Transport Planning meeting on 25th January.  He said the postponed Area Health meeting would now be held in March. GP local cluster groups were being set up but the local health centre in Coleford had not joined.  Councillors agreed that the Council should write to the health centre and ask the reasons for this.

Cllr Morgan said she had attended a Coleford Partnership meeting.  Phased occupation of the new Enterprise Centre would begin on 12th February following a slight delay caused by the recent weather.  She also reported that Dial-a-Ride funding for Doctor Charley’s had ceased.

Cllr Kay said he had received complaints about contractors’ vehicles from the Enterprise Centre being parked in the main town car park.  It was agreed that action should be taken to have them removed in order to free up parking spaces.  Cllr Kay also said that during the recent snow event there had been a complete lack of action taken by the District Council to salt and grit the town car park.  It was agreed that a letter of complaint should be sent to the District Council.

It was also agreed that a letter of thanks should be sent to the Highways Department, Clive Hinton and the Street Wardens for their hard work in dealing with the recent snow and icy conditions in Coleford.

178.
DISTRICT COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
Cllr Allaway-Martin said that she had been appointed as a member of two task groups, one to look at the centralising of the Coroner’s services for Gloucestershire and the other to look at Fire and Rescue Services staff sick leave.

Cllr Bensted said that the Task Group were continuing their work on the Local Strategic Plan.

Cllr Riley said he had noted the discussion about the provision of youth shelters and would follow this up.  He is currently working on the preparation of a paper to be presented on engagement and communication with the community.  He also said that the District Council budget for 2010/2011 was currently under discussion.

179.
TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the correspondence received by the Council during the month of January 2010.

180.
PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due during the month of January 2010 and it was proposed that they be approved. 

 
Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

181.
CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted the cash payments made during the month of December 2009 and it was proposed that they be approved.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously
182. MONTHLY RECEIPTS

Members noted the monthly receipts for December 2009.

 183.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES
Members noted the budget figures for January 2010.

Prior to the close of the meeting, the Clerk reminded Councillors of the event to be held on 20th February by the Sealed Knot to unveil a plaque to commemorate the Battle of Coleford during the Civil War. 

The meeting closed at 8.30pm
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